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1. The Programme Committee noted that the second monitoring report would be reviewed by 
the Executive Board and the World Health Assembly at the half-way mark between the 
adoption of the Declaration of Alma-Ata in 1978 and the year 2000. It was in the 
perspective that there were only 12 years to go to the target year of health for all that 
the governing bodies would need to provide clear future directions to accelerate 
implementation of the strategies for health for all. 

2. The Programme Committee noted that the draft second global report on monitoring 
progress in implementing health-for-all strategies had, as with previous reports, been 
derived principally from the six regional reports but, wherever necessary, information 
from other sources had been used to complement the analysis. Information from 128 Member 
States, representing 85.3% of the world population, had been included in the draft, 
reflecting a response rate of 77.1%; however, the report would be updated for 
presentation to the Executive Board in the light of additional national reports that were 
expected to reach headquarters by 31 October 1988. In fact, the Committee noted that 
since the preparation of the report, a further seven national reports had been received, 
bringing the response rate to 81.7%. The report would be further revised or expanded in 
the light of the regional committees‘ discussions on their regional monitoring reports, 
and the comments of the Programme Committee itself. 

3. Since the draft report was only available to the members of the Programme Committee 
on arrival, an introduction with visual aids had been prepared, highlighting the major 
findings by WHO region on the 12 global indicators. The members found the presentation 
particularly helpful for their review and requested that the Secretariat consider making 
a similar presentation, not only to the Executive Board, but also to the Health Assembly. 

4. The Committee considered that the overall response from Member States was on the 
whole encouraging. The report was very informative and revealed that considerable 
progress had been made in many areas. Nevertheless, it also showed slow progress in a 
number of areas such as coverage by safe water supply and sanitation in rural areas, 
motivation of health personnel towards PHC, intersectoral coordination arid involvement of 
communities in PHC. Among the major factors impeding greater progress in health 
development and improved health status were : continuing high population growth; low 
female literacy; growing urbanization; economic constraints and the deteriorating 
socioeconomic conditions in many developing countries； weak management of resources； 
arid inadequate application of science and technology. And the report had concluded that 
for many countries, especially the least-developed ones, support on an unprecedented 
scale would undoubtedly be required in order to progress at all. 



5. The importance of monitoring and evaluation being an integral part of the national 
managerial process had been steadily stressed by WHO and its governing bodies over the 
years. Even though the overall application of the monitoring process had improved, the 
Committee noted that the latter had not yet become fully integrated with the national 
planning and managerial processes in a number of countries. In this regard, the 
Programme Committee welcomed the information that the regional offices had plans to 
initiate various follow-up activities, using the results of the monitoring reports, in 
order to promote actions to be taken by Member States to accelerate implementation and to 
strengthen future cooperation with Member States. 

6. The Committee recognized that despite efforts made over the years, a number of 
countries still lacked basic health information that would enable them to generate 
essential data for monitoring and evaluation of the Strategy. Innovative efforts were 
needed particularly to improve the collection and analysis of information especially at 
local level. The need to simplify the monitoring and evaluation process and framework 
had also emerged as an issue in several regional committees. Difficulties had been 
encountered in providing information for some of the 12 global indicators, especially4 
those that were related to resources. In fact, one region could not provide information 
on the indicator on percentage distribution of resources for primary health care as no 
meaningful data could be produced for this. The possibility of adding a sub-indicator on 
the availability of family planning services as part of PHC services was also raised. It 
was felt that it would be opportune for the Board to discuss the need to review or revise 
the global indicators in preparation for the next evaluation cycle. However, it was 
recalled that the 12 global indicators had been formally approved by the World Health 
Assembly and that any recommendations for specific change would have to be submitted to 
the Health Assembly. 

7. The Committee made a few suggestions for modifications in the report. It requested 
that the tables of analyses on the indicators include data collected from the previous 
monitoring and evaluation reports, in order to show trends. It also suggested that 
reference to the "Statement of renewed and strengthened commitment to the goal of health 
for all by the year 2000 and beyond", adopted by the meeting held in Riga (Union of 
Soviet Socialist Republics) in March 1988, and subsequently endorsed by the Health 
Assembly in May 1988, be reflected in the introduction, as this meeting had identified 
some of the obstacles and key challenges that lay ahead. An example of high-level 
political commitment to health that should also be cited in the relevant section 
(chapter 4) of the report was the 17th Meeting of the Health Ministers of the Socialist 
Countries in 1987 which approved guidelines on "Main trends and prospects in the 
development of Socialist Health". Information provided in some of the paragraphs also 
needed to be disaggregated in order to clarify the text. 

8. Of major concern to the Programme Committee was the lack of progress in reducing 
social inequity, not only in developing but also in the industrialized countries. Social 
equity issues were intricately linked with the macro-economic climate and trends. In 
fact, in recent years, the economic situation had deteriorated dramatically in a number 
of developing countries, particularly in Africa and Latin America, due to a number of 
factors such as rising inflation, external debt and reduced productivity. The number of 
people living in absolute poverty had increased, creating an extreme situation of 
inequity. Within countries, inequities persisted between urban and rural areas. A large 
proportion of the population in rural areas still lacked the essential primary health 
care services such as safe water supply and sanitation. The situation concerning endemic 
diseases, such as malaria, had worsened. Even in the developed countries there had been 
lack of progress in health-related social aspects such as employment, education, and 
social support systems. There was a need for sharper macro-economic analysis and 
implications for the health sector. 



9. The Committee stressed the importance of measuring real progress in social equity as 
part of the future monitoring and evaluation. But it also recognized that this was a 
complex issue. It required the involvement of many sectors, and cooperation from the 
highest level of decision-makers. Information on various indicators segregated by social 
and geographic population subgroups was not always easy to get. The Committee suggested 
that methodology and feasibility of assessing progress in social equity should be 
examined by the Secretariat. 

10. Looking to the immediate future, the Programme Committee wondered how the 
information that the monitoring process had generated as well as the actual regional and 
global documents themselves could best be used. The Committee learnt that a number of 
countries were intending to publish their national reports and that a regional 
publication on the results of the monitoring of the health-for-all strategies in the 
European Region might be envisaged. Some regions e.g. South-East Asia had plans to hold 
a regional meeting involving high-level decision-makers from health and other sectors and 
other United Nations agencies, to review the results of the monitoring in the "Riga 
framework" and to identify further actions. 

11. The Committee observed that the summary of the global health situation was beginning 
to reveal the adverse effects of the structural adjustments many developing countries had 
been obliged to institute. It was strongly asserted that WHO should bring this message 
forcefully to the global community starting with the Health Assembly so that it could act 
as a trigger for change. Different ways of achieving this needed to be envisaged. It 
would probably be necessary to produce different types of information materials for 
different target audiences e.g. to sensitize top-level decision-makers and leadership, 
for the general public to raise community consciousness, and for use by the mass media. 
As regards use within WHO, in addition to the action proposed earlier, it was recalled 
that the Committee had also recommended that the information serve as a basis for the 
setting of programme priorities in preparation of the WHO biennial programme budgets. 

12. In concluding its review the Committee noted that future directions to accelerate 
implementation included the need for sustained commitment； informed decision-making, 
strengthened management of resources； diligent selection and use of technology； and 
innovative approaches and increased support in areas with greater difficulty, such as the 
LDCs or specific health problems. Other aspects emphasized by members were : sharper 
focus on priorities； concentration on geographically disadvantaged areas； mobilization 
of human efforts especially those of local groups at community level； and dynamic 
involvement and vigorous training of health personnel adapted to local health 
conditions. Some of the successful experiences in PHC needed to be analysed and 
disseminated and efforts in public health research be intensified. 

13. The need for industrialized countries to cooperate with developing countries in 
strengthening and using national capability in research and technology was stressed. It 
was also suggested that for the evaluation an attempt should be made to correlate health 
improvements, such as infant mortality rates, with resource requirements. Some studies 
may need to be carried out for this. 

14. Finally, it was suggested that the graphs presented earlier on the global indicators 
be added to the final report and a summary of trends on global indicators (such as used 
in the European monitoring report) should also be included. 

15. The Programme Committee requested that the Secretariat reflect on these suggestions 
in order to further strengthen the conclusions and recommendations in the report. 


